

Report from two meetings of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on the 28 August 2008 and 9 October 2008.

Two meetings of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee have been held since the last full meeting of the City Council. As a consequence, this report will be in two parts.

The first part is in connection with the meeting held on the 29 August 2008.  

The first item on the agenda concerned the consultation on MENTAL HEALTH SERVICES IN CUMBRIA.. Michael Smillie, Director of Business Development at Cumbria Partnership NHS Foundation Trust was present to comment on the consultation and to answer questions if required. Mr Smillie informed the meeting of the proposed expansion of the County’s Psychiatric Intensive Care Unit in Carlisle. In addition, there would be a merger of two wards for functional mental illness in Barrow. This would necessitate reducing the number of small organic mental illness units by transferring inpatients from Workington to Carlisle and from Ulverston to Barrow. Responsibility for providing rehabilitation and recovery services would be taken over by the voluntary sector – this to include one specific residential service in Barrow as well as some NHS day care. The consultation also proposes the ‘pooling’ of some NHS and County Adult Service Care funds.

When Mr Smillie had finished his presentation he answered a number of questions from Members. These questions and Mr Smillie’s answers plus additional comments can be found in the Minute Book

Mohammed Dhalech of AWAZ and Mark Tennant of Cumbria Disability Network were in attendance when the Members discussed the ANNUAL EQUALITY AND DIVERSITY REPORT.  The Policy and Performance Team Manager (Mr O’Keeffe) presented the report, explained the progress to date and highlighted a number of areas where improvements could be made. Mr Dhalech commented that he felt that progress has been made and key areas identified. However, he felt that there is a greater need for community working and cohesion. Mr Dhalech believes that it is important that Equality Impact Assessment be undertaken at the outset of any new service provisions or policies to ensure that the whole Council is involved

Once again there were a variety of questions asked of Mr O’Keeffe, Mr Dhalech and Mr Tennant. Rather than list them all, they, together with answers given, may also be found in the Minute Book.

A report was presented to the meeting by Mr Kemp (Carlisle Partnership Manger) on WORLD HEALTH ORGANISATION – HEALTHY CITY ACCREDITATION. Mr Kemp gave details of the rationale behind the report. He explained the requirements and the principles of WHO Healthy Cities. This would necessitate the appointment of a lead politician, a co-ordinator and the creation of a Healthy Cities office. A profile and health development plan would be needed and the City Council would be required to take part in networking with other designated cities. Fiona Huntington of Cumbria PCT – Public Health added that accreditation was not about small things but would require a culture change throughout the city which would see long term improvements in the health of Carlisle residents and a reduction in health inequalities. 

As before, questions from Members and answers given may be found in the Minute Book.

The COPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT, APRIL - JUNE 2008 was presented by Mr O’Keeffe. The report was accepted by Members who commented that the new Covalent layout made the report much easier to read. 

Mr O’Keeffe was asked to increase the target indicator on NI 184 and to provide indicators on hate incidents and hate crime at a future meeting. 

FUNDING FOR DISABLED FACILITIES GRANTS. The Director of  Development Services (Ms Elliot) submitted the report which is seeking approval for the release of earmarked funding for Disabled Facilities Grants for 2008/09 and to bring forward funding for the year 2009/10 to 2008/09 to meet an increasing number of grants. Applications for grants continue to rise year on year both in numbers completed and capital funding spent. She reminded the meeting that DFGs are Mandatory Grants and so the Council has no choice in providing the funding.

Ms Elliot outlined proposals to manage the financial implications of the continuing rise in demand for DFGs  which includes the release of capital funding for the Private Sector Renewal Programme for 2008/09 and the release of £300,000 from Capital Receipts to meet the 2008/09 commitments. As demand is predicted to rise in future years she expressed concerns that the financial implications should be addressed.

She advised Members that a further report would be submitted as part of the Housing Strategy which will contain details of the projected future demand.

After answering questions (see Minute Book) the meeting resolved that it gave full support to Officers working with the Government to secure better funding to enable the City to meet its statutory obligations.

AMALGAMATION OF CARLISLE HOUSING ASSOCIATION WITH THE RIVERSIDE GROUP. Mr Patrick Leonard, Chief Executive of CHA presented the proposals to the meeting. He added that it was the intention to bring all the subsidiaries of the Riverside group under one umbrella heading to form a merged Housing Association and a new Charitable Industrial and Provident Society. He believes that the new body would be more flexible and would offer tenants better value for their money through improved procurement and competitive borrowing. He stated that a Deed of Variation was being prepared to ensure that the new body would inherit the responsibility that CHA had and to reinforce that obligation.

Many questions were asked of Mr Leonard some of which he declined to answer. Those that he did answer are enumerated in the Minute Book. Deborah Earl, also of CHA took part in the answering of questions.

It was the view of Members that they are not happy with the proposals in their present format and that these views be relayed to the Executive

The second part of this report concerns the meeting held on 9 October 2008. 

Mr Kemp (Carlisle Partnership Manager) gave a report on HEALTHY COMMMUNITIES AND OLDER PEOPLE– CARLISLE PARTNERSGHIP AND PRIORITY GROUP AND CUMBRIA LOCAL AREA AGREEMENT. He gave an update on activities of the Healthy Communities and Older People and plans for 2008/09. He also reported on the annual performance of the current Cumbria LAA 2007 Healthy Communities and Older People Block. He highlighted the work carried out in the rural areas with particular regard to the income Maximisation for Older People project. Age Concern has produced an additional programme of activities up to March 2009 which will include leaflet drops, home visits etc. Additional benefit claims had risen and the targets for this year will be met.

Fiona Huntington of Cumbria PCT – Public Health added the information that the Healthy Communities and Older People Group had funded a full time post to manage the Smoking Cessation project. The main clinics are based at Quedoc and the Central Clinic but restructuring has allowed additional clinics to be held at Community Centres, the Civic Centre and Pirellis. The numbers stopping smoking in the first quarter was higher than the equivalent period last year. It is proposed to establish further clinics at pharmacists to provide on site support to take away the need for visits to GPs.

A series of questions were put to Mr Kemp and Ms Huntington and their comments and replies may be found in the Minute Book.

RACE EQUALITY SCHEME AND ACTION PLAN.

The Policy and Performance Team Manager (Mr O’Keeffe) presented the action plan. He pointed out that the Council is required to publish a Race Equality Scheme under the Race Relations Act 1976 and Race Relations (Amendment) Act 2000. These give details to show how the Council would meet specific duties and the general duty to promote racial equality. Mr O’Keeffe set out the details of the Race Relations Scheme and added that the Council also had to have in place schemes to deal with age and gender.  He felt that a combination report on all three schemes might be advantageous. He also asked the committee if it would be of benefit to report hate incidents and hate crimes through Covalent.

The Committee agreed that Race, Age and Gender reports should, in future be combined as one report and that hate incidents and crimes should be reported through Covalent on a monthly basis

Mr O’Keeffe answered a number of questions but they were all to clarify parts of the report or comments that he had made during his presentation.

The Housing and Health Partnership Manager (Mr Taylor) submitted the HOUSING ISSUES UPDATE REPORT. This brought together updated information requested at a previous meeting regarding a number of housing issues both operational and strategic. Clarification was requested regarding the numbers of ‘rough sleepers’ compared with the homeless who lived with friends, families etc. It was felt that if these latter figures were taken into consideration, then homelessness was worse than it appeared.  Concerns were also raised about the number of ex-service personnel who are homeless or sleeping rough. It was noted that they were given some priority for housing when the Council controlled the housing stock. 

Mr Stephenson (The Homelessness and Hostels Co-ordinator explained that negotiations had taken place with Carlisle Housing association, and other social landlords to try to increase the percentage of homeless accommodation made available for housing needs such as ex-servicemen. The Principal Housing Officer – Private Sector (Mr Dickson) commented that discussions were taking place regarding fuel poverty in light of the closure of the Energy Efficiency Centre. The new Sustainable Energy Centre (SEC) did not deal with affordable warmth issues. This organisation does have an office in Carlisle but is no longer a City Council Office. A budget bid has been submitted for a Technical Officer to lead these issues across the City and with partners. The City Council has requested that a senior officer or elected Member sit on the board of the SEC. Mr Taylor then informed the meeting that he will be attending a presentation on the Mortgage Rescue Scheme and would report back in due course. It is then hoped to submit a bid for money to support the scheme

MONITORING RURAL POLICY

The External Funding Officer (Mr Grifffiths) presented an update on the implementation of the rural policy and programmes in the rural area. Carlisle Rural Strategy has now been incorporated into the Carlisle Community Plan. Mr Griffiths outlined the background to the Rural Policy highlighting the Parish Charter and the Longtown MTI Evaluation; he reported that the Executive had taken the decision to close the Brampton Business Centre and explained why this has happened. The Rural Support Group has expressed a wish to be more closely involved with the Convenors Group. It was proposed that the Rural Support Group reports to the Convenors Group of the Carlisle Partnership

A couple of minor questions were raised and the answers may be found in the Minute book.
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